DOI: 10.53469/jsshl.2023.06(06).08

Miracle or Debacle? Anti-Colonialism, Nationalism, and Pan-Africanism in Reports of the Friendly Football Match between Kenya and Ghana in 1965

Tianyue Li

The University of Edinburgh

Abstract: This article examines the 1965 friendly football match between Kenya and Ghana within the broader context of Kenya's early post-colonial era. It conducts a textual analysis of pre-match reports to reveal how the Ghanaian national team was portrayed as a symbol of decolonialism. Additionally, the study investigates the role of journalism in transforming public frustration regarding the match's outcome into a critique of the government. Finally, it discusses how various interpretations of this match have contributed to the construction of collective memories, especially in the context of pan-Africanism. This research sheds light on the complex interplay between sports, political sentiments, and social dynamics in a newly independent Kenya.

1. INTRODUCTION

During the Jamhuri Day (Kenyan Independence Day) celebrations in 1965, Kenya invited the Ghana Black Stars - the national football team of Ghana - to play two friendly matches. In the first match, the Kenyan national team lost to the Black Stars with a humiliating 2-13 score, making it a traumatic memory in the history of Kenyan football.

Modern football has evolved from a noble sport originating in medieval England to a globally popular sport today. It is no longer just a "common game in the slums," but a cultural performance and daily practice that is closely linked to national development, political transformation, and globalization. Anthropologist Max Gluckman was the first to place this sport in a macro-social context[1], and since then, more studies of football have explored social issues such as gender, class, race, etc. in different times and spaces[2].

As the most popular cultural pastime, football also has historical, social, political, and cultural significance for African Studies[3]. Nkwi and Vidacs suggest that people in Jordan and Cameroon express their discontent through competition on the field, but such expressions can also be manipulated by politicians[4]. Paul Darby traces the transcontinental exchange of football talent between Europe and Africa, noting that its inequality and disparity has never changed, mirroring the political and economic relations between the two regions[5]. Focusing on white football in South Africa in the 20th century, Chris Bolsmann explores how racial policies and international opinion in South Africa contributed to its rise and led to its decline[6]. However, Kenya, a non-football powerhouse, has not received much attention for its national football[7], especially this most humiliating game in the history of Kenyan football.

Unlike most studies that focus only on matches played 'upon' the football pitch, I attempt to include texts 'outside' the pitch as well. Thus, this article focuses not on the 1965 Ghana-Kenya friendly match itself, but on the newspaper narratives and coverage. Newspapers are one of the most important public spheres on the African continent. As "editors saw themselves as reformers, duty-bound to curb corruption and uphold standards[8]," their creative work has made their newspapers extremely engaged with issues such as political transformation and the moral construction of society in Africa[9]. The coverage of football also has strong political overtones. Richard Pelt argues that the sportswriter in Africa often makes political statements about nation building and development in his football coverage, which gives him the status of what he calls "development journalist"[10]. Andreas Mehler explores the press coverage of the national team's performance at the 2010 World Cup in South Africa in the newspapers of Ghana and Côte d'Ivoire, noting that the coverage contains political discourse on the themes of patriotism, nationalism and peace[11]. Emmanuel Ifeduba examines Nigerian newspapers that focus on foreign football clubs, arguing that the emergence of these kinds of newspapers signifies the beginning of a new culture of media imperialism[12]. All in all, the study of African football journalism has led to a closer and broader connection between the game and its macro-context.

This article places the news coverage of the 1965 friendly match in a wider context of Kenya in the early post-colonial period. Through the textual analysis of pre-match preview reports, the first section contextualizes how their opponent, the Ghanian national team, was constructed as an image of decolonialism. In the second section, I will examine how journalists tactfully transformed people's anger at the result into discontent with the government. Finally, drawing on a range of (re)interpretations of this game, I will explore how collective memories have been constructed in the context of pan-Africanism.

2. UNDEFEATED GHANA: ANTI-COLONIALISM IN PRE-MATCH REPORTS

Football, a sport introduced to Africa by European colonialists, is closely associated with its decolonisation. After the 20th century, it was Africanised as a representation of local self-expression and popular resistance against colonial rule[13]. For instance, in 1938, Nnamdi Azikiwe founded Zik's Athletic Club (ZAC) and used the team's participation in tournaments as an opportunity to publicly denounce colonialism[14]. In the post-colonial period, only the national teams of independent countries could play in international matches, which further enhanced the decolonising role of football. A match between Ghana and Nigeria in 1960 marked the beginning of friendly matches between newly independent African nations as a celebration of African Independence Day[15]. Kenya also followed this trend and celebrated their Jamhuri Day in 1965 with a friendly match against Ghana's Black Stars[16].

In the days leading up to the friendly match between the Kenyan national team and Ghana's Black Stars, the Daily Nation published preview stories about the Ghana national team's achievements. However, these stories focused on the team's record in Europe rather than on their accomplishments in Africa. In "Black Stars for Kenya – it's official!" for example, Costa does not list any specific achievements of the Ghanaian national team in Africa, but emphasises that the team is the one that "a couple of years back beat the famous Spanish professional team, Real Madrid[17]." Similarly, in a preview article a week before the start of the tournament, when describing the team's achievements in Africa, the writer only briefly mentioned that they were "the Alt-Africa Cup champions for two years running[18]." But as the subtitle of this article - "... the team that held Real Madrid" - shows, the author looks back at that 1962 match with a detailed description:

A year after the successful European tour, the Black Stars tested their strength against the world-renowned Real Madrid Football Club, the fabulous professional European Club, in Accra. Real Madrid fielded soccer maestros like Puskas and Di Stefano. Real Madrid gave a model soccer lesson to the Black Stars but the famous professionals were lucky to escape with a 3-3 draw. It was one of the greatest matches ever played by the Stars[19].

And the "successful European tour" mentioned here refers to the series of friendlies the Black Stars played against European countries in 1961[20]. Again, the author describes their success in detail with concrete data. They were "cramming 12 matches into 42 days. Out of these matches the Stars won eight, drew one and lost three[21]."

Why did all the pre-tournament preview stories adopt such a narrative structure highlighting the glory that Ghana had won in Europe? The narrative structure of these stories can be closely linked to the context of decolonisation in Kenya. Kenya had just emerged from a difficult decolonisation campaign amidst a worldwide anti-colonial wave. During the Mau Mau uprising, Kenya witnessed catastrophic events, including the Lari Massacre, which led to the killing or detention of 1,250,120 Africans[22]. After 1956, Kenya experienced three years of civil war, during which British forces confined over 30,000 African individuals in concentration camps and were responsible for the slaughter of more than 13,000 African individuals. During the seven years between the downfall of the Mau Mau and the attainment of independence, Britain still struggled to safeguard its critical economic and strategic interests while navigating these conflicting forces[23].

For Kenya, which had endured such a hard struggle for independence, its conflict with the old overlords of Africa, including Britain, was projected onto the game of football. Hence, "European soccer supremacy threatened by Africa[24]" became an anti-colonial feature story. For newly independent African countries, a mere victory on the football field was enough to prove that they had the potential to match or even surpass Europe in other areas, such as politics and economics. Kwame Nkrumah even declared football to be a barometer of international standing for newly independent African nations[25]. In 1962, he cast the national team in an ambassadorial role when he suggested that they embark on a tour of Europe as a way of instilling national confidence and challenging European prejudices about Africans[26]. As a result, people in Africa often 'overemphasise' the political metaphor of the game.

Ghana Black Stars, known as "the finest exponents of soccer on the African continent[27]," symbolised the challenge of independent African states to European regimes. As with newspapers in other parts of the world, the Spanish-Portuguese domination of European soccer was often mentioned in the Daily Nation's football news reports in the 1960s[28]. As one of the oldest clubs in Spain, Real Madrid dominated Europe during this period, winning the initial five European Cups from 1956 to 1960[29]. Thus, when the Ghana Black Stars were invited to play a friendly match at Real Madrid in 1962, European newspapers commented that "the match-up was dubbed as a 'David and Goliath' encounter[30]" because of Real Madrid's legendary status. However, the match ended in a '3-3' draw, which "greatly enhanced the reputation of the Black Stars as a world soccer force[31]." Clearly, the game was seen as a challenge by African football to European football and was given an anti-colonial meaning as a result. This is why Daily Nation told the story several times in their pre-match coverage. Although this narrative still portrays Europe as the higher status "challenger," which, to some extent, maintains Africa's position on the periphery, we should not overlook or deny the decolonial nature of this narrative.

The temporal information provided in the Daily Nation's reporting is intriguing as well. Timing is one of the most crucial elements of a story, especially in retrospective stories, where the choice and description of a particular time are often influenced by the historical significance behind it. In the pre-game reports that introduced the Ghana Black Stars, the writers have repeatedly highlighted, explicitly or implicitly, Ghana's independence year. "The status of Ghana in football in Africa has mounted since 1959"[32]; "Since that memorable day, Black Stars have injected their team with new blood[33]," and so on. Thus, the stories successfully link the success of Ghanaian football to the political factor of national independence. This writing technique once again highlights the anti-colonial dimension of these reports.

In summary, the successful experiences of the Ghanaian national football team in Europe in the 1960s provided a decolonial narrative for Kenyan newspapers. In terms of narrative structure, the writers detail Ghana's achievement against European rather than African teams in the pre-match coverage. Furthermore, they attribute all of Ghana's success to the political causes of their national independence by introducing a temporal dimension.

3. "WE NEED A MIRACLE": COLLECTIVE EMOTION, NARRATIVE TECHNIQUES AND NATIONALISM IN POST-MATCH REPORTS

On the occasion of Jamhuri Day at Jamhuri Park in Nairobi, Harambee Stars, the Kenyan national football team, suffered a lopsided 2-13 defeat to Ghana's Black Stars[34]. Football is a highly charged and perilous arena that often generates intense collective emotion[35]. Following a humiliating match such as this, it is not uncommon for emotions such as anger, humiliation, shame, resentment, and other unpleasant feelings to emerge, particularly in international squad matches where patriotism and nationalism can play a role, intensifying these sentiments[36].

Anger is often directed at players, coaches, or opponents[37], but in the post-match coverage of the Daily Nation, journalists offered the highest praise to the Harambee Stars players and coaches. Brian Marsden, for instance, commended "Coach Batchelor (the coach of Kenyan national team) provided the plan and the players deserve the highest praise for carrying it out to the letter[38]," while also noting that "the players deserve the best[39]." Such an emphasis on the players and coaches may be understood as part of the process of constructing a national identity for Kenya during this period.

Football and identity are closely intertwined. Almost all clubs around the world play some role in identity politics to a greater or lesser extent[40]. In Kenya, football clubs play an important role in building ethnic identity. The most typical club is Gor Mahia, which tries to construct Luo identity in all aspects of the team. For instance, they use the word 'Sirikal' in the lyrics of their club's anthem, which is the Luo adaptation of the Swahili word 'Serikali' (state), to express Luo dissatisfaction with their marginalised political status[41]. As a result, for multi-ethnic countries, national team players often have different identities and backgrounds, representing different communities and ethnic groups. When national teams of these countries lose a match, the anger of the spectators at the underperforming players can often develop into an attack on their communities.

As its name suggests, Harambee Stars symbolises the hope of nationalism in Kenya, and journalists may be eager to reawaken a united Kenya with reports about the friendly match played during the Independence Day celebration[42]. The concept 'Harambee' (literally let us work together) was officially introduced by Jomo Kenyatta in his inaugural speech in 1963, which called for the elimination of differences[43]. It is an integral element of Kenyan nationalism[44]. However, this ideal did not become a reality in 1965, and the construction of ethnicity in Kenya remains a challenge. The legacy of Lamu's history was not fully resolved with regard to nation

building[45]; with border areas still in a regime vacuum[46], "a great many residents of the new Kenyan nation-state did not see themselves as Kenyan at all[47]," and more importantly, nationalism did not replace tribalism. Even Jomo Kenyatta himself did not encourage nationalism. According to him, the primary concern of any Kenyan politician should be fostering ethnic harmony, as only then can the focus shift towards nation-building[48]. He even believed that a pan-ethnic nationalism carried the risk of denying others the responsibility that they owed to themselves[49]. Thus, until today, there still remains the challenge of nationalism in modern Kenya[50]. Consequently, journalists were reluctant to focus on any players' mistakes in their post-match reports, lest the public take out their anger on them and the communities they represent.

Surprisingly, all the anger was directed towards the government. The general feeling among the journalists was that the Kenyan government was responsible for the loss, just as the key reason for the Ghana Black Stars' victory was that they were supported by their government[51]. "The 13 goals that hit the back of the Kenya net last Saturday should be taken as a king size kick to the pants to wake them up[52]." Considering how "a successful and talented team like the Black Stars boosts the image of Ghana as they score soccer victories in Africa and Europe[53]," they required that the Kenyan government "MUST take a deep interest in sport[54]" and "use modern methods[55]." They suggested that "as a start, the FA of Kenya must be remoulded[56]," and calls were made for government agencies to reform, such as the creation of a national authority for sport[57].

However, these criticisms were not solely directed towards the government's involvement in football. They were also an expression of the journalists' dissatisfaction with the government's overall performance and politics in post-colonial Kenya. Since gaining independence, the government had failed to deliver on its promises. Faced with mass protests by the people calling for redistribution[58] and a mutiny for higher salary[59], government officials were busy with factional fighting. Although this period of government appears relatively peaceful compared to the period after 1966 when Kenyatta and Odinga actually split[60], we should not underestimate the situation. Because factionalism and internal divisions were a tradition of the Kenya African National Union almost since its inception[61]. However, censorship and authoritarian rule made it difficult for such discontent to be expressed openly.

Cyprian Fernandes was one of Kenya's most famous sports journalists. He wrote an article before the match and a post-match report titled "It's Time for Action". In his memoirs, he described the horrific atmosphere of Kenyan journalism during this period. "Death threats aimed at journalists and other prominent people were fairly standard in Nairobi during the late 1960s[62]," and he himself also received a death threat, which prompted him to leave Kenya for England in 1974 and eventually settle in Australia[63]. In the 1960s, Fernandes and other journalists had to "walk the political tightrope[64]" to balance survival and expression. Fortunately, football-related political institutions were relatively insignificant, and attacking them carried relatively low risk. Therefore, journalists used football as a means to amplify and increase the impact of their criticism of the government.

To summarize. Following the Kenyan national team's devastating 2-13 loss to the Ghana Black Stars, multiple post-match reports from the Daily Nation expressed anger towards the government. This approach was not solely due to the poor performance of the football establishment within the government, but rather stemmed from a larger dissatisfaction with the country's prospects for nation-building and the government's overall performance. However, as time passed, and the game became a significant historical event, it remains to be seen how the coverage and interpretation of the post-game anger will evolve in the decades to come.

4. "REMEMBERING THE FOOTBALL DEBACLE": PAN-AFRICANISM IN THE REPORTS OF COLLECTIVE MEMORY

Like many humiliating matches, this friendly has become part of the collective memory in Kenya. However, the retrospective coverage of the match over the next half-century has presented a complex, multi-dimensional narrative.

On the one hand, much of the Daily Nation's subsequent coverage portrayed the match as a Kenyan trauma. For instance, the newspaper referred to it as "the darkest day in Kenya's sporting history[65]," When Kenya Harambee Stars were invited to play a friendly match against Uganda in 1966, the Daily Nation recalled the previous year's friendly in their report and criticized the Football Association, who they claimed "must have very short memories[66]." Given the strength of the Ugandan national football team, the journalist sarcastically pointed out that the Kenyan FA had "put our soccer prestige on the chopping block for the sake of a few shillings and cents[67]." Similarly, in the 1978 East African Challenge Cup outing in Malawi, Kenya suffered a crushing defeat

of 9-0 to Zambia in a group match. It was interpreted as "echoes of the 2-13 catastrophe in 1965 reverberated across Kenya[68]" as well.

Influenced by the post-match coverage in 1965, the game and its humiliating 2-13 scoreline became a cultural symbol and a tool for criticizing the Kenyan government that is still being employed today. In a story published by the Daily Nation in 2012, Roy Gachuhi recalled the lengthy interview with then-Ghanaian coach Gyamfi following the defeat. He suggested, "when you read what he said, and you perceive the utter simplicity of the strategies he lays for success, you must be understood for mourning our lost generations - the victims of bankrupt leadership[69]." Gyamfi's advice to the government at the time in the interview was highlighted once again, with him stressing that, "Another important factor is government aid. All governments should realize that sport is one of their best investments[70]." This passage proves again that today in Kenya, that humiliating friendly has become a political discourse critical of the government after decades have passed. But the first part of the text - about the recognition of Gyamfi - also shows a friendly impression of the game's opponents and their coach.

It is uncommon to find an opponent portrayed positively in the collective memory of a humiliating football match. However, the 1965 match between Kenya and Ghana has been an exception. In decades past, they have often used the term "a proper lesson in soccer finesse[71]" to describe that game. Although Kenya "suffered the worst defeat at the hands of his free flowing African champions[72]," the Daily Nation hailed the Ghanaian coach, Charles Gyamfi, as an African legend who was instrumental in "bringing his great football heritage to Kenya," and described his relationship with Kenya as a "brotherly friendship[73]."

This unique memory pattern is closely linked to the popularity of pan-Africanism. As what "Fare thee well, Gyamfi", an article published by the Daily Nation after Gyamfi passed away, mentioned:

When you think of Charles Gyamfi, an entire era comes to mind. Kwame Nkrumah, who used football in his dream of a United States of Africa and told Gyamfi and his colleagues to ask for whatever they wanted so as to make this happen[74].

Apparently, pan-Africanism has fostered a distinct footballing environment in Africa, characterized by strong connections between national teams. Since the 1960s, Nkrumah has sought to cultivate a 'brotherhood' across West African countries through sport[75]. This sentiment has translated into a collective African identity in the world of football, and independent African countries have often acted collectively in the interests of Africa. One notable example of this was the joint decision by 15 African countries, led by Nkrumah and the Ghana Black Stars, to boycott the World Cup in 1966. FIFA imposed a fine of £400 per country[76], but this action eventually resulted in Africa being granted a qualifying spot for the 1970 Mexico World Cup[77]. The influence of pan-Africanism on African football has endured into the 21st century[78]. Especially in Kenya, pan-Africanism has had a particularly strong impact. Considering the elder tradition in the native culture, the founding father of Africa has a more massive national authority than in other continental countries. Thus, the influence in Kenya of the pan-Africanism espoused by Kenyatta, known to Kenyans as Mzee[79], should not be underestimated. Such a context lends a harmonious aspect to Kenya's collective memory of the 1965 friendlies.

All in all, the memory of the 1965 match between Kenya and Ghana is multi-faceted. On the one hand, the coverage shaped it as a collective trauma for Kenya, and the post-match reports utilized it as a political tool to criticize the government. On the other hand, the popularity of pan-Africanism lent a harmonious and beautiful dimension to the collective memory of this traumatic event.

5. CONCLUSION

This article focuses on coverage by the Daily Nation of a friendly match in 1965 between the Ghana Black Stars and the Kenyan national team, analysing it within the social context of Kenya in the 1960s. Due to Kenya's difficult journey to independence, the writers adopted a narrative structure that emphasized the Ghana Black Stars' achievements in Europe and skimmed over their achievements in Africa in the pre-tournament reports. As a result, the Black Stars' challenge to European teams was transformed into a decolonial narrative of Africa challenging Europe. In the post-match coverage, faced with a humiliating 2-13 scoreline, the journalists attempted to guide readers towards transforming their collective anger into a critique of the government. This narrative technique not only fights against tribalism and constructs Kenyan nationalism but also makes sports reporting a stage for political expression. Finally, I analyse how the news coverage shaped the collective memory of the match in the following decades. Unlike the collective memory of humiliating games in other regions, Kenya's long history of political



dislocation and the influence of pan-Africanism has resulted in a unique pattern of "trauma" and "harmony" intertwined.

REFERENCES

- [1] Gordon R., Grundlingh M, "Going for the Reds: Max Gluckman and the Anthropology of Football", in Schwell A., Szogs N., Kowalska M.Z., Buchowski M. (eds) New Ethnographies of Football in Europe. Football Research in an Enlarged Europe (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016), 21.
- [2] For instance, David Goldblatt attempts to reconstruct the history of modern world colonialism and globalization through a global history of football. Laurent Dubois focuses on the identity of two pivotal players in French football history, Zinedine Zidane and Lilian Thuram, and discusses the unique connection between colonialism, football politics, and the French context. Geoff Pearson discusses the male gaze and the stigmatization of female fans in football from a gender perspective. See David Goldblatt, The Ball is Round: A Global History of Football (London: Penguin UK, 2007); Laurent Dubois, Soccer Empire: The World Cup and the Future of France (California: University of California Press, 2010); Geoff Pearson, An Ethnography of English Football Fans: Cans, Cops and Carnivals (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2012).
- [3] Paul Darby, "'Let us rally around the flag': Football, nation-building, and pan-Africanism in Kwame Nkrumah's Ghana," The Journal of African History 54.2 (2013): 224.
- [4] Richard Giulianotti, Gary Armstrong, "Entering the Field," New perspectives on World Football (1997): 138.
- [5] Paul Darby, "Out of Africa: The Exodus of Elite African Football Talent to Europe," In Sport and Migration (LONDON: Routledge, 2011): 263-276.
- [6] Chris Bolsmann, "White Football in South Africa: Empire, Apartheid and Change, 1892-1977," Soccer & Society 11(2010):1-2, 29-45.
- [7] Only Njororai traces the history of football in Kenya. See Wycliffe W. Simiyu Njororai, "Colonial Legacy, Minorities and Association Football in Kenya," Soccer and society 10:6 (2009): 866-882.
- [8] Peterson, Derek, Steph Newell, and Emma Hunter, "Print Culture in Colonial Africa", in African Print Cultures: Newspapers and their Publics in the Twentieth Century, (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2016): 11.
- [9] Ibid.
- [10] Richard Peltz, "The Sportswriter as Development Journalist: Covering African football," Ecquid Novi: African Journalism Studies, 31:2 (2010): 149-173.
- [11] Andreas Mehler, "Political discourse in football coverage the cases of Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana, Soccer & Society," 9:1(2008): 96-110.
- [12] Emmanuel Ifeduba, "European Football Club Newspapers in Nigeria: Gratifications or Media Imperialism?" Journal of Research in National Development 9 (2011): 331-340.
- [13] Paul Darby: Africa, Football and FIFA: Politics, Colonialism and Resistance (London: Frank Cass, 2002): 27-30.
- [14] Wiebe Boer, "Football, Mobilization and Protest: Nnamdi Azikiwe and the Goodwill Tours of World War II." Lagos historical review 6 (2006):39.
- [15] Paul Darby, "'Let us rally around the flag': Football, Nation-building, and Pan-Africanism in Kwame Nkrumah's Ghana," The Journal of African History 54.2 (2013): 234.
- [16] "Black Stars for Kenya it's official!" Daily Nation, November 15, 1965, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/?a=d&d=dlyn19651115-01.1.14&srpos=9&e=-----19 6-en-25-dlyn-1--img-txIN-Black+Stars----1965-----.
- [17] Ibid.
- [18] "The Rise of the Black Stars...the team that held Real Madrid," Daily Nation, December 8, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651208-01.1.21.
- [19] Ibid.
- [20] Ibid.

- [22] Hilda Nissimi, "Mau Mau and the Decolonisation of Kenya," Journal of Military and Strategic Studies 8:3 (2006): 8.
- [23] David Percox, "British Counter-Insurgency in Kenya, 1952–56: Extension of internal security policy or prelude to decolonisation?" Small Wars & Insurgencies 9.3 (1998): 46.
- [24] "The Rise of the Black Stars...the team that held Real Madrid," Daily Nation, December 8, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651208-01.1.21.
- [25] Paul Darby, "Africa and the 'World'Cup: FIFA politics, eurocentrism and resistance," The International journal of the History of Sport 22.5 (2005): 888.

^[21] Ibid.

- [26] Armstrong, Gary, and Richard Giulianotti, Football in Africa: Conflict, Conciliation, and Community (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2004), 74.
- [27] "Ghana Black Stars Booked for Kenya," Daily Nation, December 4, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651204-01.1.15.
- [28] "Benfica Don't Interest English Fans," Daily Nation, May 21, 1963. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19630521-01.1.13.
- [29] Jim O'Brien, "'El Clasico' and the Demise of Tradition in Spanish Club Football: Perspectives on Shifting Patterns of Cultural Identity," Soccer & Society, 14:3(2013): 321.
- [30] Kwame Dankwa, "The History and Development of Football in Ghana", in: Ayuk, A.E. (eds) Football (Soccer) in Africa (Cham, Palgrave Macmillan, 2022), 181.
- [31] "The Rise of the Black Stars...the team that held Real Madrid," Daily Nation, December 8, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651208-01.1.21.
- [32] Ibid.
- [33] "Black Stars for Kenya it's official!" Daily Nation, November 15, 1965, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/?a=d&d=dlyn19651115-01.1.14&srpos=9&e=-----19 6-en-25-dlyn-1--img-txIN-Black+Stars----1965-----.
- [34] "Time for Action," Daily Nation, December 13, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [35] Gerhard Thonhauser and Michael Wetzels, "Emotional sharing in football audiences," Journal of the Philosophy of Sport 46(2019):2:229, 233.
- [36] John Kerr, "Emotional Dynamics of Soccer Fans at Winning and Losing Games," Personality and individual Differences 38.8 (2005): 1862.
- [37] For example, after Argentina's exit from the World Cup group stage in 2016, many newspapers accused the Argentine players of lacking masculinity. Such reports pointed the direction for the public to vent their anger. When the Argentine players returned to Buenos Aires, they were greeted with a flood of coins and insults. See Eduardo Archetti, "The Moralities of Argentinian Football," in The Ethnography of Moralities (London: Routledge, 2005), 111-136.
- [38] "Time for Action," Daily Nation, December 13, 1965, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [39] Ibid.
- [40] For example, Real Madrid, as mentioned above, represented central authority and Francoism during the Franco period. But another Spanish football club, Athletic Bilbao stands for Basque and backed the Basque autonomy; and FC Barcelona representing Catalonia have always played an important role in the social construction of Catalan nationalism. For more details, see Ramón Llopis Goig Identity, "Nation-state and Football in Spain: the Evolution of Nationalist Feelings in Spanish Football," Soccer & Society, 9:1(2008): 58-59; Hunter Shobe, "Place, Identity and Football: Catalonia, Catalanisme and Football Club Barcelona, 1899-1975," National Identities, 10:3(2008):329-343.
- [41] Solomon Waliaula and Okong'o Joseph, "Performing Luo Identity in Kenya: Songs of Gor Mahia," Identity and Nation in African Football: Fans, Community, and Clubs (2014): 91.
- [42] Because the Independence Day a year ago was one of the precious few moments of authentic unity in this complex and diverse country. Daniel Branch, Kenya: Between Hope and Despair, 1963-2011 (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2011), 22.
- [43] Kenneth Nyangena, "Jomo Kenyatta: An Epitome of Indigenous Pan-Africanism, Nationalism and Intellectual Production in Kenya." African Journal of International Affairs 6.1-2 (2003): 7.
- [44] Anne Waiguru, "Corruption and patronage politics: Harambee in Kenya," Measuring corruption (2006): 251-263.
- [45] Daniel Branch, Kenya: Between Hope and Despair, 1963-2011, 26.
- [46] Ibid, 33.
- [47] Ibid, 28.
- [48] Ibid, 7.
- [49] John Lonsdale, "Kenyatta's Trials: Breaking and Making an African Nationalist," in Peter Coss ed., The Moral World of the Law (Cambridge: Present Society, 2000), 199.
- [50] Donald Savage, "Kenyatta and the Development of African Nationalism in Kenya," International Journal 25.3 (1970): 518.
- [51] "Time for Action," Daily Nation, December 13, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [52] Ibid.
- [53] Ibid.

2023

- [54] "Kenya Miracle Men Hold Stars," Daily Nation, December 14, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651214-01.1.22.
- [55] Ibid.
- [56] "Time for Action," Daily Nation, December 13, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [57] "Kenya Miracle Men Hold Stars." Daily Nation, December 14, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651214-01.1.22.
- [58] Daniel Branch, Kenya: Between Hope and Despair, 1963-2011, 33.
- [59] Ibid, 37.
- [60] Donald Savage, "Kenyatta and the Development of African Nationalism in Kenya," International Journal 25.3 (1970): 527.
- [61] Daniel Branch, Kenya: Between Hope and Despair, 1963-2011, 7.
- [62] Cyprian Fernandes, Yesterday in Paradise: 1950-1974 (Bloomington: Balboa Press Australita, 2016), 73.
- [63] Ibid, 79.
- [64] Ibid.
- [65] "Kenya Soccer Goes on Chopping Block," Daily Nation, February 26, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660226-01.1.17.
- [66] Ibid.
- [67] Ibid.
- [68] "The Other Big Whipping was by Zambia," Daily Nation, December 22, 2012. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [69] "If Kenya had Listened to Charles Gyamfi" Daily Nation, December 22, 2012, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [70] Ibid.
- [71] "Ghana's Hearts of Oak May Land Kenya Soccer Tour," Daily Nation, February 18, 1969. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19690218-01.1.19.
- [72] "Remembering the Football Debacle of 1965 When Ghana Thumped Kenya", Daily Nation, December 22, 2012. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [73] "Fare thee well, Gyamfi: Giant of African Football," Daily Nation, September 5, 2015, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20150905-01.1.49.
- [74] Ibid.
- [75] Paul Darby, "'Let us rally around the flag': Football, nation-building, and pan-Africanism in Kwame Nkrumah's Ghana," The Journal of African History 54.2 (2013): 234.
- [76] "Ghanaians Reported to FIFA," Daily Nation, January 13, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660113-01.1.18.
- [77] aul Darby, "'Let us rally around the flag': Football, nation-building, and pan-Africanism in Kwame Nkrumah's Ghana," The Journal of African History 54.2 (2013): 238.
- [78] An example is the hosting of 2010 World Cup in South Africa. For more details, see Gatsheni Sabelo, "Pan-Africanism and the 2010 FIFA World Cup in South Africa," Development Southern Africa, 28:3(2011): 401-413.
- [79] Kenneth Nyangena, "Jomo Kenyatta: An Epitome of Indigenous Pan-Africanism, Nationalism and Intellectual Production in Kenya." African Journal of International Affairs 6.1-2 (2003): 12.
- [80] "Batchelor Gets Players' Vote." Daily Nation, December 15, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651215-01.1.22.
- [81] "Benfica Don't Interest English Fans." Daily Nation, May 21, 1963. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19630521-01.1.13.
- [82] "Black Star's Visit Raised Queries." Daily Nation, February 17, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660217-01.1.4.
- [83] 1111111"Black Stars for Kenya it's official!" Daily Nation, November 15, 1965, https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/?a=d&d=dlyn19651115-01.1.14&srpos=9&e=-----19 6-en-25-dlyn-1--img-txIN-Black+Stars----1965-----.
- [84] "Don't expect miracles —Kenya coach." Daily Nation, December 13, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [85] "Fare thee well, Gyamfi: Giant of African Football." Daily Nation, September 5, 2015. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20150905-01.1.49.
- [86] "Ghana Black Stars Booked for Kenya." Daily Nation, December 4, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651204-01.1.15.

- [87] "Ghana's Hearts of Oak May Land Kenya Soccer Tour." Daily Nation, February 18, 1969. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19690218-01.1.
- [88] "Ghanaians Reported to FIFA." Daily Nation, January 13, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660113-01.1.18.
- [89] "If Kenya had Listened to Charles Gyamfi." Daily Nation, December 22, 2012. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [90] "KENYA LOSE VITAL TIME." Daily Nation, December 10, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651210-01.1.22.
- [91] 111111111111111111Kenya Miracle Men Hold Stars." Daily Nation, December 14, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651214-01.1.22.
- [92] "KENYA NEEDS A FOOTBALL REVOLUTION," Daily Nation, December 14, 1965.https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651214-01.1.22.
- [93] "Kenya Soccer Goes on Chopping Block." Daily Nation, February 26, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660226-01.1.17.
- [94] "Kenyans Toil as Stars Take It Easy." Daily Nation, December 11, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651211-01.1.14.
- [95] "Remembering the Football Debacle of 1965 When Ghana Thumped Kenya." Daily Nation, December 22, 2012. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [96] "Soccer 'Nursery Needed Holt." Daily Nation, January 10, 1966. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19660110-01.1.18.
- [97] "The Other Big Whipping was by Zambia." Daily Nation, December 22, 2012. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn20121222-01.1.48.
- [98] "The Rise of the Black Stars...the team that held Real Madrid Daily Nation, December 8, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651208-01.1.21.
- [99] "Time for Action." Daily Nation, December 13, 1965. https://gpa-eastview-com.ezproxy.is.ed.ac.uk/crl/ean/newspapers/dlyn19651213-01.1.18.
- [100] Fernandes, Cyprian. Yesterday in Paradise: 1950-1974. Bloomington: Balboa Press Australia, 2016.
- [101] Archetti, Eduardo P. "The Moralities of Argentinian Football." In The Ethnography of Moralities, 111–136. Routledge, 1997.
- [102] Armstrong, Gary, and Richard Giulianotti. Entering the Field: New Perspectives on World Football. Oxford: Berg, 1997.
- [103] Armstrong, Gary, and Richard Giulianotti. Football in Africa: Conflict, Conciliation, and Community. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan. 2004.
- [104] Ayuk, Augustine E. (ed.) Football (soccer) in Africa : Origins, Contributions, and Contradictions. Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature Switzerland AG, 2022.
- [105] Boer, Wiebe. "Football, Mobilization and Protest: Nnamdi Azikiwe and the Goodwill Tours of World War II." Lagos historical review 6 (2006): 39-61.
- [106] Bolsmann, Chris. "White Football in South Africa: Empire, Apartheid and Change, 1892-1977." Soccer and society 11, no. 1-2 (2010): 29–45.
- [107] Branch, Daniel. Kenya : Between Hope and Despair, 1963-2011 / Daniel Branch. New Haven, Conn. Yale University Press, 2011.
- [108] Darby, Paul. "Africa and the 'World'Cup: FIFA politics, eurocentrism and resistance." The International journal of the History of Sport 22.5 (2005): 883-905.
- [109] Darby, Paul. "'Let us rally around the flag': Football, nation-building, and pan-Africanism in Kwame Nkrumah's Ghana." Journal of African history 54, no. 2 (2013): 221–246.
- [110] Darby, Paul. "Out of Africa: The Exodus of Elite African Football Talent to Europe." In Sport and Migration, 263–276. LONDON: Routledge, 2011.
- [111] Darby, Paul. Africa, Football and FIFA : Politics, Colonialism and Resistance / Paul Darby. London: Frank Cass, 2002.
- [112] Dubois, Laurent. Soccer Empire: the World Cup and the Future of France. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2010.
- [113] Goig, Ramón Llopis. "Identity, Nation-State and Football in Spain. the Evolution of Nationalist Feelings in Spanish Football." Soccer and Society 9, no. 1 (2008): 56–63.
- [114] Goldblatt, David. The Ball Is Round: a Global History of Football. London: Penguin, 2007.
- [115] Gordon, Robert, and Marizanne Grundlingh. New Ethnographies of Football in Europe, 21–36. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, n.d.

- [116] Ifeduba, Emmanuel. "European Football Club Newspapers in Nigeria: Gratifications or Media Imperialism?" Journal of Research in National Development 9 (2011): 331-340.
- [117] Kerr, John H., George V. Wilson, Isamu Nakamura, and Yoshiko Sudo. "Emotional Dynamics of Soccer Fans at Winning and Losing Games." Personality and Individual Differences 38, no. 8 (2005): 1855–1866.
- [118] Lonsdale, John. "Kenyatta's Trials: Breaking and Making an African Nationalist." In Peter Coss ed., The Moral World of the Law. Cambridge: Present Society, 2000.
- [119] Mehler, Andreas. "Political Discourse in Football Coverage the Cases of Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana." Soccer and society 9, no. 1 (2008): 96–110.
- [120] Ndlovu-Gatsheni, Sabelo J. "Pan-Africanism and the 2010 FIFA World Cup in South Africa." Development southern Africa (Sandton, South Africa) 28, no. 3 (2011): 401–413.
- [121] Nissimi, Hilda. "Mau Mau and the Decolonisation of Kenya." Journal of Military and Strategic Studies 8.3 (2006): 1-35.
- [122] Njororai, Wycliffe W. Simiyu. "Colonial Legacy, Minorities and Association Football in Kenya." Soccer and society 10, no. 6 (2009): 866–882.
- [123] Nyangena, Kenneth O. "Jomo Kenyatta: An Epitome of Indigenous Pan-Africanism, Nationalism and Intellectual Production in Kenya." African Journal of International Affairs 6.1-2 (2003): 1-18.
- [124] O'Brien, Jim. "'El Clasico' and the Demise of Tradition in Spanish Club Football: Perspectives on Shifting Patterns of Cultural Identity." Soccer and society 14, no. 3 (2013): 315–330.
- [125] Pearson, Geoff. An Ethnography of English Football Fans: Cans, Cops and Carnivals. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2012.
- [126] Peltz, Richard J. "The Sportswriter as Development Journalist: Covering African Football." Ecquid Novi 31, no. 2 (2010): 149–173.
- [127] Percox, David A. "British Counter-Insurgency in Kenya, 1952–56: Extension of internal security policy or prelude to decolonisation?." Small Wars & Insurgencies 9.3 (1998): 46.
- [128] Peterson, Derek R., Emma Hunter, and Stephanie Newell eds. African Print Cultures : Newspapers and Their Publics in the Twentieth Century. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2016.
- [129] Savage, Donald C. "Kenyatta and the Development of African Nationalism in Kenya." International Journal 25.3 (1970): 518-537.
- [130] Shobe, Hunter. "Place, Identity and Football: Catalonia, Catalanisme and Football Club Barcelona, 1899-1975." National Identities 10, no. 3 (2008): 329–343.
- [131] Thonhauser, Gerhard, and Michael Wetzels. "Emotional Sharing in Football Audiences." Journal of the Philosophy of Sport 46, no. 2 (2019): 224–243.
- [132] Waiguru, Anne. "Corruption and patronage politics: Harambee in Kenya." Measuring Corruption (2006). 251-263.
- [133] Waliaula, Solomon, and Joseph Basil Okong'o. "Performing Luo Identity in Kenya: Songs of Gor Mahia." In Identity and Nation in African Football: Fans, Community, and Clubs (2014): 83-98.